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Washington, D.C. Since then, Thomas 
argues, the memorial has been ines- 
capably associated with the cause of 
inclusion; through that association, 
past imperfections in civic culture are 
remembered when they once were for- 
gotten. 

To the modern viewer, Washing- 
ton appears written in stone, its mon- 
uments to great leaders and events 
standing as apparently immutable tes- 
timony to triumphs of national will. 
Thomas’s book reminds readers that 
our history is more complicated. Be- 
hind every commemoration lies a 
complex and often contested pathway 

to completion. Thomas has made us 
think not just about a singular struc- 
ture, but about the processes that pro- 
duce public memorials; in so doing, 
he has helped us appreciate how col- 
lective memory is shaped. 
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In this work, automobile historian 
Curt McConnell explores what he 
calls the “the automobile’s age of ac- 
ceptance” by tracing a series of eight 
pioneering coast-to-coast journeys 
that took place between 1908 and 
World War I (p. 3). 

Each of the trips chronicled had a 
specific purpose. The thirty-one-day 
journey undertaken in 1908 by sea- 
soned racing driver Frank X. Zerbis, 
Private Malcolm E. Parrott, and Lieu- 
tenant B. B. Rosenthal had the osten- 
sible goal of carrying a military dis- 
patch from New York to San Francisco 
to demonstrate the potential strategic 
importance of the automobile to the 

army. A 1910 trip between the same 
two cities in an RE0 automobile was 
undertaken both to set a transconti- 
nental speed record (ten days) and to 
boost REOs sales. The objective of a 
191 1 caravan of autoists “whose com- 
bined net worth was estimated at 100 
million” (p. 70) was to be the first 
group of amateur drivers to motor lit- 
erally from ocean to ocean. They be- 
gan by edging their fleet of Premier 
autos into the waves at Atlantic.City, 
then reversed course across the con- 
tinent while making many publicity 
stops along the way-including one 
in Premier’s home city of Indianapo- 
lis-before finally splashing their ve- 
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hicles into the Pacific at Venice, Cali- 
fornia, in front of hundreds of spec- 
tators some forty-five days later. 

McConnell writes, as well, of the 
first organized auto cruise in 1911, 
available to any member of the pub- 
lic willing to shell out $875; and of a 
1916 record-breaking trip from New 
York to San Diego (in a grueling 
eleven days) by a single driver, spon- 
sored by Indianapolis-based Stutz 
Motor Car Company. After the trip, 
Stutz used the car to support adver- 
tising claims of vehicle durability- 
the first automaker to do so. The final 
journey presented is a 1916 “double 
trip,” from San Francisco to New York 
and back again in a Hudson, accom- 
plished in just ten days--fifty-three 
days less than the first one-way trans- 
continental auto trip, undertaken in 
1903. World War I finally ended what 
the author regards as “the golden age 
of record-setting coast-to-coast auto 
trips” (p. 274). 

McConnell’s stated purpose for 
writing the book was also to set a 
record of sorts-to be the first re- 
searcher to mine a “rich vein of auto- 
motive history” overlooked for so 
long due to the “enormous effort nec- 
essary to research a single coast to 
coast trip, much less several” (p. 3). 
The result is an impressive assemblage 
of details of the flat tires, muddy 
roads, breakdowns, adventures, and 
local promotional events encountered 
on these pioneering odysseys. 

While reinforced by a number of 
fascinating, mostly made-for-public- 
ity photos-some of which are unfor- 
tunately muddily reproduced-the 
text hits a few bumps along the way. 

The author, not infrequently, detours 
into paragraphs disputing unimpor- 
tant minutiae, such as the count of 
people in a group photo which Motor 
Age and the New York Times had listed 
as forty and the author claims to be 
thirty nine. He also fails to place any 
of the trips in a broader spatial, cul- 
tural, or social context. The book is 
an interesting read, however, and, as 
stated in the concluding paragraph, 
does successfully excite “our fascina- 
tion with the pioneering trips made 
in the early twentieth century, when 
the automobile was new and the trails 
it tamed were primitive and steeped 
in adventure” (p. 280). 

Such fascination lies close to the 
heart of America’s modem automo- 
bile addiction; this book may there- 
fore prove useful to future historians 
who ponder why the twenty-first-cen- 
tury citizens of some industrialized 
nations, such as Japan, rocketed along 
in energy-efficient, jet-rotation-speed 
trains while Americans remained wed- 
ded to individual automobile own- 
ership with its attendant excesses of 
oil consumption, suburban sprawl, 
and loss of human life. 
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